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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, July 28, 2008 at 7:40 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Michael Giordano Jr.

Barbara Habeeb



Robert E. Hitchcock





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 





Gloria Pflueger, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Stabile.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2007.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 27, 2007 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


PUBLIC COMMENT:   


Jack Fowler, 92 Westervelt Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on a recent newspaper article reporting on police departments nationwide and their efforts at motor fuel economy.  He advised that he had checked into the maximum amount of retirement/sick day pay that North Plainfield teachers are permitted to accrue.   There is a $15,000.00 maximum listed in the contracts for teachers and administrators.


Carlos Cobo, 7 Wilson Avenue, North Plainfield, spoke in opposition to the latest taxi ordinance, saying that, for three months, he had been trying to resolve problems in gaining approval for the operation of his cab company. 


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Shared Services Feasibility Study Report – Sharing of Fire and EMS Services between North Plainfield, Watchung and Green Brook – J.G.A.  Chief William F. Eaton, Captain Randy Sadlon and Firefighter Rob Beattie were introduced by Mr. Hollod, who explained the progress of the shared services study.   The Chief described their efforts as a three-town committee.   In 2005, the Boroughs of North Plainfield and Watchung and Green Brook Township entered into discussions regarding shared services.  North Plainfield’s concerned call volume, lack of volunteerism and adequate staffing.


The Borough’s call load in 2005 was approaching 2,000 per annum, owing mainly to day-long EMS responsibilities and nuisance alarms.  This department is still trying to meet the national two-in/two-out firefighting standard, which is compromised by its level of staffing.  The three departments made a request for proposals (RFP) and filed the necessary state paperwork for matching funds to support a study.  Jersey Professional Management (JPM) was selected and commenced its work a year ago, collecting data and performing site interviews.   The results of their study have been assembled into a printed feasibility study now before the Council.  The original three-town committee is now sharing the study with all departments and elected officials in their municipalities.  When it has been completely disseminated, JPM will send a consultant to the meetings of each town’s governing body, and decisions will be made on actions to be taken.


The Chief explained that the study suggested a merged fire department concept formed under a single fire department structure from an operational perspective.  The two volunteer departments would maintain their individuality; but operationally, everything would remain the same.  After further input, results will be carried back to the various fire departments.  He said that the North Plainfield Fire Department generally supports a full operational merger.  


Staffing remains key in North Plainfield.  Ten years ago, the Department of Community Affairs issued specific recommendations regarding staff levels on the North Plainfield Department.  It remains a concern.  The study’s staffing suggestions were not entirely in sync with the state recommendations.  The Chief reminded that North Plainfield has already provided EMS services to neighboring municipalities, that the study failed to cite that fact and to include its financial advantages.  He added that the study did not include anticipated aid from federal and state grants now in process for all three towns.  Chief Eaton said that he was fully cognizant and appreciative of the Borough and its residents’ continuing unflagging support for its emergency services. 


Mrs. Forbes expressed her confusion over cited staffing numbers.  The Chief said that there were multiple cases of individuals that worked or volunteered for both the Watchung and North Plainfield fire departments.  The Councilwoman thanked the Chief and all individuals who had spent their valuable time in realizing the study.


Mr. Giordano commented that the report seemed well-put but was confusing on the staffing issue.  He hoped that the finished report and efforts put into it would yield productive results.  


Ms. Habeeb asked if there would be one fire chief for all three towns’ departments.  The Chief explained that the report’s recommendation was for the North Plainfield Fire Chief to serve all three.  The report did not outline any specific measures for the other two towns’ support of the chief’s salary; however, there would be provisions for a percentage-type economic contribution to the overall scheme.  


Mr. Hitchcock questioned the report’s financial recommendations.  The Chief explained that what was now before the Council was a year-one approximation of how it would work – just the basics on a yearly basis.  Mr. Hitchcock said that the report seemed to reveal that North Plainfield had more to gain from shared services than the other two municipalities, although the numbers seemed incomplete.  He asked if the report specifically broke out how much each municipality would save.  


Captain Beattie advised that the report was reliant on the number of volunteers available.   The program would depend on other municipalities’ ability to provide a number equal to North Plainfield’s volunteers.  He said that the cost savings would be an aggregate amount of shared services savings that could be tracked over a multi-year period.  The consultants proposed a plan whereby the other towns would share in supporting the salaries of new hires on the North Plainfield department.


The Chief interposed that such findings would be better assessed further down the road, and a question better posed at this time to JPM.  

Mr. Righetti asked if the Chief anticipated new hires, and he replied in the affirmative – one more per shift, as recommended by the study.   The chief further explained that daytime coverage is particularly difficult, since volunteers are not available.

Mr. Singleterry asked how the Borough would save money, since the report called for new hires.  The Chief explained that the new hires called for in the study were to be funded by Watchung and Green Brook.  The Councilman asked if there had been any focus on administrative cost savings.  Chief Eaton explained that fire prevention was one case in point.  The office work is now being handled in Watchung and Green Brook.  At some future point, North Plainfield might need to consider absorbing those positions.  They are administrative costs, and need to be included in discussions.  He added that staff support should also appear in the financial report.  

Councilman Singleterry considered it an excellent report, and asked about the anticipated input of the other towns in reference to future salary increases.  The Chief replied that the other towns do have a level of interest, although it is unknown at this time.  Responding to the Council President, Chief Eaton agreed that EMS coverage was an issue that should have been included.  He hoped that the committee would take up the topic that essentially affects six different entities in the region doing EMS.  

2. 
2008 Municipal Budget – J.G.A.  Mr. Hollod introduced Patrick J. DeBlasio, Chief Financial Officer and Robert S. Morrison, RMA, Borough Auditor, Hodulik & Morrison, P.A. 


Mr. Hollod reminded that the recently received state extraordinary aid monies had been plugged into the municipal budget.    Mr. DeBlasio explained that the budget was being amended tonight to reflect the $500,000 aid package from the state.  The state also increased the Borough’s level of consolidated municipal tax aid relief, going from $711,000 to $723,000.   A Municipal Alliance grant with a matching fund was also received.  An appropriation line item has been moved from the fire salary & wage account to the police salary & wage account.  The overall tax rate is projected to be 5.673 per $100.00 of assessed valuation as compared to the 2007 rate of 5.52.  It amounts to a 2.77% overall tax increase for homeowners.  The overall tax on an average $131,000.00 assessed home would increase by $200.00.  Notification was received from the Department of Community Affairs that, following these amendments, the Borough’s budget is approved for adoption.  Mr. Morrison agreed that Mr. DeBlasio’s synopsis was accurate and comprehensive.


Mr. Hollod remarked that, with numbers going back to year 2001, the tax increase in this budget represents the lowest increase in the last seven years.  He added that, compared to some surrounding towns, North Plainfield was doing well.  Mr. Hitchcock asked if this year’s taxes would have declined if the Borough were not faced with paying $600,000 for the tax reassessment, and Mr. Hollod agreed.


Mr. Morrison reminded that the 2008 budget only had 1/5 of the appropriation for the reassessment.  It would be raised over five years’ time.   He added that, due to uncollected taxes in the prior year, $500,000 had to be added to the reserve for uncollected taxes this year.  Ms. Habeeb asked how the numbers might change when the  reassessment comes out.  Mr. Morrison replied that not everyone’s property increases by the same amount in a reval.  If the assessed value doubles and the budget remains the same, the rate would half.

3.
2008 Board of Adjustment Appointments  –  F.S.S.  The Council President referenced the memo from Chairman Tighe.  As Mr. Castro has moved out of state, the Chairman is recommending the appointment of John Langenbach who has been serving as an alternate on the Board.  On consensus, Council was in agreement.

4.
Budget Status Report – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes referenced Mr. Hollod’s memo containing sample forms.  She suggested using the first form, the simplest, as a model.  The idea is to get a sense of how the budget is moving along during the year.  Mr. Bernstein interjected that if the Council wants to endorse the form, it could be done by a simple motion, which would amount to a directive to do so to the administrator.  No resolution would be required.  Mrs. Forbes suggested that Form “A” be adopted as a guide for the Council, and that the status report be provided on a monthly basis.   Mr. Hollod agreed that a monthly report by department would be fine.   He hoped that the final budget numbers would be in place thanks to budget adoption this evening and agreed that both he and Mr. DeBlasio would favor Form “A.“

Mrs. Forbes moved to accept Format “A,” seconded by Mr. Singleterry and on Roll Call carried all seven voting aye.

5.
Open Space Tax Referendum Proposal – B.H.  Ms. Habeeb expressed her continuing interest in placing the referendum on the ballot.  She recalled being in touch with an NJ DEP Green Acres specialist who advised that an open space tax in North Plainfield would improve the Borough’s eligibility for the planning incentive category of 50% matching grants.  The placement of the referendum, whether it passes or not, would qualify the Borough for open space funding.  


Mrs. Forbes said that the referendum was a good idea, but that details of the proposal should be put in writing.  She suggested that it be non-binding, giving the town the chance to vote.  Mr. Giordano added his agreement.  Ms. Habeeb suggesting polling other towns for the wording of their ordinances.  North Plainfield is apparently the only municipality in Somerset County without an open space tax.  Mr. Hitchcock asked about the typical cost to put a referendum on the ballot and the answer came that there would be no charge.   On consensus, Council agreed to a referendum.

  
Mr. Singleterry asked about the Borough’s spending options, if an actual open space tax were in place.   Mrs. Forbes explained that there is a formal list of spending options.  As the Borough’s master plan calls for pocket parks, the open space tax would provide the wherewithal to acquire suitable small parcels of land as they become available.  Mr. DeBlasio interjected that the governing body would have the power to oversee the spending.  


Mr. Bernstein reminded that, per state law, an open space referendum is a binding issue, and not a non-binding issue.  If you pass the tax, it would go into effect per the governing body, annually raising the amount set forth in the resolution.


Ms. Habeeb said that some other municipalities had put a sunset provision on their open space tax.  Mr. Bernstein agreed, saying that it was allowable, but had to be set forth in the resolution.  Mrs. Forbes asked if there were sufficient lead time to put a proper referendum in place.  


Replying to questions from Mr. Stabile, Mr. Bernstein indicated that if the governing body should decide that the open space tax would be suspended in a given year despite being put in place by the referendum, it would be within their purview.  Monies from the open space tax would be in a separate trust fund, and could be carried over from year to year.  Most municipalities use the monies to offset “PIG” grant funds.


Mrs. Forbes suggested further discussions on the referendum at the next meeting, and for calling the tax to run for three years.  If its results were desirable after that time, it could be continued.  Ms. Habeeb commented that it was not a fixed amount, and could be as little as ½¢. Mr. Giordano suggested that it be given a three-year lifespan at 1¢ per year with the flexibility to increase it after the first year if necessary.  Mr. Bernstein said that abandoning or changing the tax rate would require going back before the electorate for a new vote.  On consensus, Council agreed that the open space tax could be set at one cent for three years.  Mr. Stabile asked for supporting material from comparable communities in and out of Somerset County.

6.
Escrow Ordinance Addendum Proposal – B.H.  Ms. Habeeb acknowledged current legislation on the books, saying that more specificity of the studies required of builders would be desirable, and that having the items spelled out in the ordinance would be appropriate.   She suggested an addendum to the ordinance.


Mr. Bernstein said that he was looking into details involving off-tract conditions reporting at the present time, and he hoped to have something for the governing body’s further consideration in August.  


Mr. Hitchcock asked if studies now requested of contractors by the Planning Board were not basically “for the good of the Borough.”  Ms. Habeeb commented that the scope of the project is what would drive the need for studies.  Mr. Bernstein remarked that there are several Somerset County municipalities who leave it up to the discretion of their planning boards, as to the volume and detail of the studies.  

7.
Defined Contribution Retirement Program (DCRP) Ordinance  - J.G.A.  Mr. Hollod described the state-developed program, which is part of the recently-passed pension reform bills.   It is intended to move certain employees from the traditional PERS program to the DCRP program.  The intent would be to take some of the pressure off PERS.  The State has requested that the municipalities specify which positions are eligible for PERS and which for DCRP.  Tonight’s draft lays out the defined positions.  For example, legal and engineering employees including the municipal court judge and prosecutor are no longer eligible for PERS.  Mr. Bernstein explained that the program was an attempt to minimize multiple dipping by employees holding multiple jobs.  The alternative DCRP would be similar to a 401K program.  In North Plainfield, the ordinance would primarily impact future employees.  Ms. Habeeb asked about North Plainfield’s contribution, if it would be the same as with PERS.  Mr. Bernstein replied that the rates had not been set, as no one was eligible as yet.  It is a mandatory program from the state.  On consensus, Council indicated its agreement.

OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Proposed Shade Tree Ordinance – R.E.H.  Mr. Hitchcock explained that the Council was now in receipt of the latest details, under which the Shade Tree Advisory Board (STAB) remains an advisory board.  It incorporates the findings of the subcommittee.  A clear liaison is established between STAB and DPW.  STAB enjoys direct authority for all public trees, although trees on Board of Ed. property remain under the aegis of the School Board.   He  called  attention to a typographical error on the top of 

Page 6 regarding the replacement of trees, specifying that all replacement trees shall not be replaced with species where they are known to be disease-prone.  On Page 8, some refinement is required, including the replacement of “North Plainfield” for “Hillsborough.” STAB can get involved in the disposition of a private tree if it is seriously diseased or infested with insects.  There are specifications regarding percentage of tree canopy over private homes.  He called attention to paragraph “c,” which requires further deliberation of the Council.


Mrs. Forbes questioned specification of the licensing body and noted that the item applying to private trees remained unenforceable.  She continued that a shade tree ordinance needed to be passed, even if it would require future amendments.


PUBLIC COMMENT:


Robert Gatto, 72 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on Borough tax increases.


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, questioned the incentive to join in shared services when we have mutual aid.  Mr. Bernstein responded that it would guarantee day coverage.


North Plainfield residents Jack Fowler, 92 Westervelt Avenue, and Margaret Mary Jones, 739 Taft Avenue, commented on various subjects.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Ms. Habeeb and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:40 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

7/28/08


